COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL

	Minutes of South Dublin County Council Annual Meeting held on 27th  June 2008


	PRESENT


	Councillors
	Councillors

	Ardagh, M.
	King, C.

	Brophy, C.
	Lahart, J.

	Corr, M.
	Maloney, E.

	Cosgrave, P.
	McDermott, T.

	Dowds, R.
	O’Conchuir, S.

	Gilligan, T.
	O’Connell, G

	Hannon, J.
	Ridge, T.

	Jones, C.
	Tuffy, E.

	Keane, C.
	Walsh, E.

	Keating, D.
	Warren, K.


OFFICIALS PRESENT
	County Manager

	J. Horan

	Directors / Heads of Function
	T. Doherty, P. Smith, F. Coffey, A. Jacob, F. Nevin, 

	County Architect
	B. Sheehan

	Senior Executive Officers
	M. Maguire, B. Coman, L. Kelly, M. Ni Dhomhnaill, P. Murphy, E. O’Gorman, M. Coleman

	Senior Planner
	N. O’Byrne

	Environmental Awareness Officer
	S. O’Brien

	Administrative Officers
	M. Seery, J. Kilgarriff, T. Curtin

	A/Administrative Officer
	U. Donnellan

	Community Worker
	J. Judge

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Wray

	A/Staff Officer
	B. Gorman

	Assistant Staff Officer
	M. Sullivan, M. Pierce

	Clerical Officer
	M. Dunne

	IT Support
	


Apologies received from Councillors A. McGaughey and J. Daly.
The Mayor, Councillor T. McDermott presided.
(C/0274/08)
TRIBUTES TO MAYOR BILLY GOGARTY, R.I.P.

The Mayor welcomed members of the late Councillor Billy Gogarty’s family: his wife Mary, son Paul and members of the extended Gogarty family to the Council Chamber.  He paid his own personal tribute to his late colleague and invited other members to pay tributes on behalf of their respective party groups.

Tributes were paid by Councillor E. Maloney on behalf of the Labour Group, Councillor T. Ridge on behalf of the Fine Gael, J. Hannon on behalf of the Fianna Fail, Councillor S. O’Connor on behalf of the Sinn Fein, Councillor C. Keane on behalf of the PDs, Councillors D. Keating, G. O’Connell and E. Tuffy on their own behalf.

Mr. J. Horan, County Manager joined in the tributes on behalf of the Management and Staff.  He also thanked the Deputy Mayor Councillor D. Keating and the new Mayor Councillor T. Mc Dermott for their roles played during Billy’s illness and following his death.

A presentation of an album of photographs and a copy of the Council crest was made to Mary and Paul Gogarty as mementos of Billy’s term as Mayor. 

(C/0275/08)
ELECTION OF AN MÉARA/MAYOR 2008/2009
The Mayor Councillor T. McDermott thanks the Members and staff for their support during his short term as Mayor.  Mr. J. Horan, County Manager presented the Mayor with an album of photographs and a copy of the Council Crest as mementos of his term of office.

Mayor McDermott then called for nominations for the election of the new Mayor.
Councillor M. Corr was proposed for Mayor by Councillor C. Jones, seconded by 

Councillor T. Ridge.

Councillor J. Neville was proposed for Mayor by Councillor J. Hannon, seconded by Councillor Ardagh. 

A roll call vote was taken and the result was as follows:

FOR Councillor Corr - 15 (fifteen)
Councillors C. Brophy, M. Corr, P. Cosgrave, R. Dowds, C. Jones, D. Keating, C. King, E. Maloney, T. McDermott, S. O’Connor, G. O’Connell, T. Ridge, E. Tuffy, E. Walsh and K. Warren.

FOR Councillor Neville - 4 (four)
Councillors M. Ardagh, T. Gilligan, J. Hannon and J. Neville.

ABSTAIN:  1 (one) Councillor C. Keane.

ABSENT: 5 (five)
Councillors J. Daly, M. Daly, J. Lahart, A. McGaughey, M. Murphy.
As a result of the roll call vote Councillor M. Corr was elected Mayor for 2008/2009.  Councillor Corr was presented with the Chain of Office by outgoing Mayor Councillor T. McDermott.  The new Mayor then took the chair and addressed the meeting as follows:
“Colleagues, staff and distinguished guests, it is a huge honour for me personally, and also for my family, to be elected Mayor of South Dublin and I would like to thank my fellow members for their vote of confidence.  Also I would like to thank my family as without their strong support I wouldn’t be a feature of this council chamber on such a regular basis!

I wish to acknowledge the great contributions of my predecessors in carrying out their duties as Mayor and it is my intention to perform my duties to the highest possible standards in the interests of South Dublin County Council and the residents and communities we serve.  

I would like to pay a special tribute to our recently deceased Mayor, colleague and good friend Billy Gogarty and extend my sympathies to the Gogarty family and in particular to Billy’s wife Mary and his son Paul who are here today on Billy’s behalf. May he rest in peace.

I would also like to pay tribute to Billy’s successor as Mayor, Councillor Tony McDermott, Deputy Mayor Derek Keating and the many other Councillors who unselfishly performed the duties of Mayor during Billy’s illness and following his untimely death.

I will be brief!!!  Famous last words in this chamber anyway….  I recently presided over a Story telling project on behalf of the Mayor here in the County Library, I had the pleasure of meeting an impressive storyteller called Niall de Burca who introduced an old vaudeville saying according to him it goes “Be on, be good and be off!”  I intend that this principle be upheld in the strongest possible manner over my term!

It is indeed a high honour to be elected Mayor of South Dublin but especially to be elected the first woman mayor from Tallaght.  I came to Tallaght a little hesitantly to say the least 11 years ago and since that I have come to love living here and have now settled here with my husband and children for the long haul.  

I live in and represent in the main what is commonly known as a disadvantaged area yet on a daily basis I see the many advantages that Jobstown and surrounding areas have over a lot of other areas.  I have the advantage of living in and representing a community that is close knit and supportive, full of volunteerism on the real issues that face communities.  Many of the negative things that face all communities and are so blown out of proportion in Tallaght in the media, are tackled head on by vibrant and committed people throughout my community and yet that sort of positive reaction is rarely if ever commented on – I suppose that doesn’t sell the papers nor attract the viewers or listeners.

For example good news stories such as the fact that 99% of Leaving Cert and Leaving Cert applied students from Jobstown Community College this year have applied for third level education are the sort of things that should be highlighted yet so often are neglected by the attraction of the big negative headline.

I hope that my term in office will in some way encourage the participation of more women in politics particularly from the areas of the county that are so under-represented due to low elector turnout.  I will highlight many of the issues that women consider as barriers to participation and try to address them.  

In the spirit of participation I intend that many of the issues that create lack of social inclusion in terms of the newer communities in the county will be addressed also – again leading to greater participation and understanding of the needs of many of our under-represented residents in the county.  Tallaght and South Dublin have an advantage over many other areas in that we have a richness and diversity of cultures that many other counties cannot boast about.  We welcome this diversity with open arms and hearts and see it as an opportunity to learn and grow as a community.  This diversity is an integral part of how South Dublin County Council operates and how the wider community benefits from our lead in terms of tolerance and ease with one another.  There are many lessons to be learnt around the country at all levels from this.

Throughout the last 12 months South Dublin County Council continued its ambitious programme of works, following on the progress of previous years in improving quality of life for all who live, work and play in our County.  Some of the projects the Council is involved in are:

· Rollout of the Adamstown SDZ, initial work on the Clonburris SDZ and the emerging city landscape of Tallaght

· New Leisure facilities opened in Tallaght and Clondalkin

· Superb new community facilities in such as the Brookfield Community Centre

· Progress made in encouraging the shift from anti to pro-social behaviour

· The extension and huge increase in services in our County Library

· Development and attraction of high-end employment in Grange Castle Business Park

· The Council re-branding project

· Significant progress on major road infrastructural projects

· Improvement of online community access with Connect

· Strong inter-agency co-operation through the Children’s Services Committee, the JPC etc

· And many more

I look forward to the many great new projects in the coming months such as

· The opening of our superb new County Arts Centre

· The opening of the “Big Picture” Exhibition Centre

· The launch of our new Disability Access Implementation Plan

· The launch of the Council’s Sustainable Energy Use Policy

· The Development of the County’s Climate Change Strategy

I look forward to a busy year ahead and I welcome the opportunity to working closely with the County Manager Joe Horan and his staff, my fellow Councillors and the Community of South Dublin in enhancing the quality of life for our residents and visitors during my time in office.”
 (C/0276/08)
ELECTION OF LEAS MHÉARA/DEPUTY MAYOR
Mr. J. Horan, County Manager presented the outgoing Deputy Mayor, Councillor Derek Keating with an album of photographs and a copy of the Council Crest as mementos of his term of office.  
Mayor Corr then called for the election of the new Deputy Mayor.
Councillor G. O’Connell was proposed for Deputy Mayor by Councillor D. Keating, seconded by Councillors T. Gilligan and E. Tuffy.
As there were no other nominations for the position of Deputy Mayor Councillor G. O’Connell was elected unanimously.
Outgoing Deputy Mayor Councillor Keating thanked the County Manager and extended congratulations and good wishes to the new Mayor and Deputy Mayor.  The Deputy Mayor Chain of Office was presented by Councillor Keating to Councillor O’Connell.
The Deputy Mayor congratulated the new Mayor and thanked his colleagues for the honour.  He thanked his own family for their support and stated that he looked forward to the year ahead.
(C/0277/08)
ELECTION OF AREA CHAIRPERSONS 
Before the election of the new Area Chairs Mr. J. Horan, County Manager made presentations to the outgoing Area Chairs, Councillor G. O’Connell, Lucan / Clondalkin Area Committee, Councillor M. Corr, Tallaght Area Committee, and Councillor Colm Brophy, Terenure / Rathfarnham Area Committee.

(a) Lucan / Clondalkin Area Committee
The Mayor called for nominations for election as Chair of the Lucan/Clondalkin Area Committee.

Councillor D. Keating was proposed for the Chair of the Lucan/Clondalkin Area Committee by Councillor G. O’Connell, seconded by Councillor Tuffy.
As there were no other nominations for the position Councillor D. Keating was unanimously elected as Chair of the Lucan Clondalkin Area Committee.

(b) Tallaght Area Committee
The Mayor Councillor called for nominations for election as Chair of the Tallaght Area Committee.

Councillor C. Jones was proposed for the Chair of the Tallaght Area Committee by Councillor E. Maloney seconded by Councillor M. Corr.
As there were no other nominations for the position Councillor C. Jones was unanimously elected as Chair of the Tallaght Area Committee.

(c) Terenure / Rathfarnham Area Committee
The Mayor Councillor asked for nominations for election as Chair of the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee.

Councillor P. Cosgrave was proposed for Chair of the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee by Councillor E. Walsh, seconded by Councillor T. McDermott.
As there were no other nominations for the position Councillor C. Jones was unanimously elected as Chair of the Lucan Clondalkin Area Committee.

(C/0278/08)
TRIBUTE TO OUTGOING MAYOR AND DEPUTY MAYOR
Congratulations and good wishes were extended to the new Mayor, Councillor M. Corr; Deputy Mayor, Councillor G. O’Connell and Area Chairs on their election. Tributes were paid to the outgoing Mayor, Councillor T. McDermott and Deputy Mayor, Councillor D. Keating by the following Members:
Councillors J. Hannon, C. Keane, T. Ridge, E. Maloney, C. King.

Councillor T. McDermott thanked Ms. Marie Sullivan, Secretary, Mayor’s Office for her hard work and support during the year.

Mr. J. Horan, County Manager extended congratulations and good wishes to the new Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Area Chairs on behalf of the Management & Staff.

The meeting concluded at 17:10.

Signed: __________________
                        Mayor

Date: ____________________
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